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Dear Parents,

Welcome to a new year of school at Paschal Elementary!  My name is Ms. Stamps and I am delighted to be your child’s teacher this year.  This is my 3rd year teaching Kindergarten with Schertz-Cibolo-Universal City I.S.D.  I truly enjoy working with young children and having the opportunity to guide them in this very special year of their school career.  I am eager to get the year started and to get to know all of my new students. 

Each Kindergarten classroom at Paschal Elementary has a mascot.  My classroom is the Zebra Class, so throughout the year you will receive communication that refers to the “Zebra Class”.  

Kindergarten is a time of new beginnings, making new friends, and learning many new things each and every day.  Our days will be filled with many wonderful experiences and opportunities for learning and growing.  

As with most new beginnings, you may have many unanswered questions.  To help, I have prepared this handbook which should answer many questions that you have concerning my classroom.  As always, if you have further questions, please feel free to call, write a note, or email me.  

I look forward to a fantastic year with you and your child.  I thank you in advance for your support, kindness, and cooperation.

Ms. Stamps
A 
Absences 
If your child is sick, you may send me an email to let me know they will be absent.  If your child is or will be out for several days, please also contact our attendance clerk (Mrs. Goodridge), and let her know.  It is important to always send a note to excuse the absence once your child returns to school, as the office keeps these on file (even if you have emailed or called). For your convenience, sending in absences can be done online too.
Arrival

Students should arrive to school no earlier than 7:30 AM. They are picked up by me from the cafeteria at 8:00. Our instructional day begins at 8:15. Tardies are noted after 8:15.

Attendance

A successful school experience is the responsibility of the child, the parent, and the school. Your child’s progress, both academically and socially, is influenced to a great extent by daily participation. Regular attendance without tardiness is a key. 
B

Behavior Folder

I feel it is extremely important that you are aware of your child’s behavior- appropriate as well as inappropriate.  In order to keep you informed, we will maintain Behavior Folders/ Daily Folders. The Black Folder that the children bring home each day will serve two purposes. It will let you know what kind of day your child had, and contain any other information that I need you to see on that day (cafeteria notes, reminders, work that needs to be finished, etc.). I have found that this folder is a wonderful tool for teacher/parent communication. If you have notes, lunch money, change of transportation notes, or anything you need to bring to my attention, please place it in the pocket of the folder. I check these folders each morning. Also, please initial the folder each evening.
Regardless of what your child receives for the day, please initial the behavior folder calendar daily so that I know you are aware of your child’s behavior.  There is a detailed key, and additional important information that is taped under the behavior calendar in the Black folder that explains how the children earn stamps for the day. The teacher/parent page located behind the calendar can be used for both you and me to write small reminders, to ask questions, or to send a small note when needed.  Please keep in mind that if there are any major concerns, I will call you and you are always welcome to call or email me. 

 The behavior folder is where your role becomes very important.  It really matters to your child that you’re aware of their behavior at school, both appropriate and inappropriate.  If your child has great behavior all week, then praise them for it.  Make a big deal out of it and perhaps come up with a family reward system. Your praise for your child’s good behavior gives them more motivation to continue having good behavior.  Young children seek and love praise!  Also, talk to your child about how great it feels inside when they do a good job, in order to reinforce the idea that they’re in control of their own behavior and therefore in control of their own happiness.  In just the opposite, you should also speak to your child if they bring home a “sad” note concerning inappropriate behavior.  Discuss the rules that were broken and how to improve behavior.  Then you can work together to set a goal for the next day of school (or the whole week of school). If the children have goals for themselves and know that you have goals for them, then they will have more motivation to achieve that goal for themselves and for you. 
Birthdays
We know how special birthdays are for you and your child.  We recognize birthdays at school in an appropriate manner.  A detailed birthday note will come home when it is getting close to their birthday.  If you plan on sending invitations, please send one for each child and contact me for a class count.  I understand parties are very expensive, and if you choose to invite just a few children, I will ask that you be responsible for getting the invitations to the parents of the children outside of school. 
As for birthday celebrations, it has been approved for us to pass out a labeled store bought birthday treat for your child.  You may choose one of the following: mini-cupcakes, cookies, or donut holes work best for the children because they are pre-portioned. All treats must be store bought with an attached label or I will not be allowed to pass them out. This is district policy. I will send home a detailed note so we can make a plan for it in our scheduled day.  I will pass the birthday treat out during our afternoon recess.  You are always welcome to join us for the celebration!
However, if your child has allergies, please let me know that they are not allowed birthday treats. If your child does have food allergies, it is best that you send me a container of treats they can eat, so that I have a small supply on hand. I will let you know when the container needs restocking.
Book Clubs
I will be sending home book orders throughout the year.  Please do not feel obligated to purchase. However, book orders are a wonderful way to build your child’s home library, encourage reading, and improve reading skills.  If you order, please send it to me with a check (payable to the book club) inside a sealed and labeled envelope, placed in your child’s daily folder. No cash, please.  You may also order online if you choose to do so.
C
Conferences

I will schedule conferences throughout the school year. In the meantime, if you need to contact me, please call the school, send a note, or e-mail me to make arrangements for scheduling a special conference. My conference period is 11:00-11:40.   Near the end of the first nine weeks grading period, I will contact you to make arrangements for a parent/teacher conference, if one is needed.  We will discuss your child’s accomplishments, strengths, and overall progress. 
Curriculum
I follow all state and district guidelines when planning the curriculum for my classroom.  I also take into account the needs of the individual student.  

Students will take part in many different methods of learning including:  large and small group instruction, one-on-one instruction, teacher and student-led instruction, hands-on instruction, computer-led instruction and free exploration opportunities.

It is difficult to explain my entire curriculum to you at one time, so you will receive more information throughout the year referencing specific parts of the instruction.  Overall, I hold high expectations for all of my students.  I believe children will give you no more than what you expect from them.  If you have high expectations, then we’ll see high achievement.  I build student self-confidence through encouragement and reminding my students to always do their best! My highest goals are to instill within them a love of learning, a feeling of happiness, and a sense of safety when at school.  

Students are regularly assessed using a checklist, Benchmark testing, the Kindergarten Report Card, I-Station assessments, and teacher observations in order to lead instruction.  I will send you more information on these topics later in the year.  

We will hold parent conferences early in the year not only to let you know how your child is doing, but to discuss their academic goals.  

D 
Data Folders
We will be using Data Folders in conjunction with our CCI (Continuous Classroom Improvement) program. 
Discipline

We will spend time learning class procedures and practicing them. Each student is expected to follow the class rules.  

1. Teach and review rules

2. Praise positive behavior 







                 (verbal and non-verbal rewards)

3. Redirect inappropriate behavior

        If needed:

4. Verbal Warning 




           (discussion with teacher and note home unless behavior improves)

5. Time-to-think










           (discussion with teacher, restriction from activity or center, and note home   

           unless behavior improves)
Green-Great Day! They did all they were expected to do. (I will write if they

received a warning.)

Yellow- O.K. Day- more than 1 warning and the student needed to slow down and think with a time-out.

Red- More than 2 warnings and re-direction without improvement or a serious offense has occurred or they caused harm to another student (parent will be contacted.)

Regardless of what your child receives for the day, please initial the behavior folder calendar daily so that I know you are aware of your child’s behavior. Please keep in mind that if there are any major concerns I will call you and you are always welcome to call me.

Parents, the behavior folder is where your role becomes very important. It really matters to your child that you notice his/her behavior at school both appropriate and inappropriate. If your child has great behavior all week, then praise him/her for it. Make a big deal out of it and perhaps come up with a family reward system. Your praise for your child’s good behavior gives your child more motivation to continue having good behavior. Young children seek and love praise! In just the opposite, you should also speak to your child if he/she brings home a ‘sad’ note concerning inappropriate behavior. Discuss the rule or rules that were broken and how to improve behavior. Then you can work together to set a behavior goal for the next day of school (or the whole week of school). If the children have goals for themselves and know that you have goals for them to get a good note then they will have more motivation to achieve that goal for themselves and for you.

Note: Parents, please do not get upset if your child receives a note at the beginning of school.  It is difficult for them at first. Usually after one or two times they realize they have to follow the rules, in order to get a satisfactory color stamp.    
Also it is best if you put any important notes for the office or me, including the prepaid envelope for the cafeteria, in the left pocket of the behavior folder. I will check this folder every morning and will be sure to see any of these items.
Dismissal
Paschal Elementary dismisses at 3:20.  Please do not come to the classroom to pick your child up without first stopping by the office to sign them out. Those riding buses and daycare vans will walk to the cafeteria and be picked up in the bus circle.  Parent Pick-up children can be picked up in the gym or by using the drive through circle.  If your child is a parent pick up, please have your white car tag that you were given during registration.  This will aid in getting them to you more quickly.  If your child’s means of transportation should change, please send a note with them that morning or contact the office as soon as possible.  This will help prevent any “late day” mixups. 
Dress Code

Students should dress in accordance with the SCUCISD dress code.
E 
E-mail

You may contact me via my school e-mail address: kstamps@scuc.txed.net .
I check it several times throughout the day, on weekends, and on holidays. If you need to discuss something urgently, please call me at the school instead.
Emergencies 

It is imperative that the office and I have current emergency contact numbers.  Please remember to let us know if numbers should change at any time during the year.
F 
Fieldtrips

We will schedule at least one fieldtrip this school year.  I will inform you as soon as we know when and where we will be going.  If you plan to chaperone, a criminal history form will need to be submitted. Information is on the SCUCISD website.
Friday Folders

In addition to the daily folder, your child will bring home a blue Friday Folder on the last day of the school week.  This folder will contain important school information, as well as our classroom newsletter, called “ The Zebra Stampede”.
Please review the Friday Folder when your child brings it home.  It contains vital information concerning school and classroom events. The most important part of the Friday Folder is your child's work! I will put most of the items that we have completed during the week in the folder, with the exception of those that I save for your child's scrapbook. Please return the Friday Folder to school each Monday.  

FMNV (Foods of Minimal Nutritional Value) Policy
There are guidelines from the United States Department of Agriculture concerning foods of minimal nutritional value (FMNV). These guidelines restrict what the school is allowed to hand out for snack and classroom parties. Due to this, it has been decided that it is best for children to bring their own snacks. However they must be from this list Approved Snack List http://snacksafely.com/snacklist.pdf).You can decide what’s best for your child. Please note: These guidelines do not apply to lunch. You may send whatever you want for your child’s lunch. The guidelines prevent parents and teachers from passing out FMNV to other students, as well as sharing snacks. For more information, see www.squaremeals.org or www.agr.state.tx.us .
G 
Guided Reading

Your child will learn to read - or improve their reading this year. If they are already reading, which I know several of them are, they will be increasing their reading level. I will be starting small group reading instruction soon.  Please practice any take home books your child brings home and remember to read together at least 20 minutes per day. The “Reading Envelope” will contain all take home books. These books will be sent home every Friday.  Reading is something that will only get better with practice.

H 
Handwriting
We use Handwriting Without Tears at Paschal. I will send home a sample handout of how at Paschal.  I will send home a sample handout of it at a later date.
Homework

Your child will be given a homework packet that will go home Monday and come back to school on Friday. This will not begin until January.  Beginning of the year homework will be sent home during the first weeks of school. It will have a different activity/skill to focus on each night. Although kindergarten seems a bit early to be starting homework assignments, it is a good habit that if started early, and supported by you, will last throughout your child’s academic career.
I Illness

I know it is difficult to decide whether or not to keep your child home from school, however it is important to keep them home if they are ill.  This helps keep your child comfortable and prevents others from getting sick.  Also, we all know that children function better in the classroom when they are healthy. “For example, if your child has a fever over 100 degrees, he or she must stay out of school until fever free for 24 hours without fever-reducing medications. In addition, students with diarrheal illnesses must stay home until they are diarrhea free without diarrhea-suppressing medications for at least 24 hours. A full list of conditions for which the school must exclude children can be obtained from the school nurse.”  

 (SCUCISD Elementary Student/Parent Handbook p.52)
J 
Journals

We keep several journals in class to use during our journal or writing time. You will see growth in your child’s writing throughout the year.  It is a good idea to keep a spiral notebook at home for them to write in and illustrate stories.  You will be amazed at the progress they will make throughout the year with their journals.

K 
“Keeping Up”

You can “keep up” on all our class information by checking your child’s daily take home folder.  They are responsible for bringing this folder to school each day.  All communication from our classroom will be inside this folder and the Friday Folder (newsletters, notes from me or the school, homework, etc…).  Please help your child take care of these folders.  
L 
Lunch and Lunch ID Numbers 
Our lunch time is from 12:35-1:05 p.m.  If you plan on having lunch with your child you can do so by checking in with the front receptionist. You and your child only can sit at one of the round tables in the cafeteria.  Please do not invite your child’s classmates to join you. You are welcome to sit at the long class table with your child, so you can dine with the group. It is okay to bring in outside food for your child - but please, due to food allergies, do not bring food for other children.
Lunch Money
Lunch money should be taken to the cafeteria.  If you need to send money, be sure that it is in a sealed envelope and is clearly labeled with your child’s name and my name. If you
cannot get the money to school yourself and do not feel as though your child is responsible enough to turn it in, please put the envelope in the pocket of your child’s daily folder and I will turn it in to the cafeteria.  Please be sure to keep your child’s account paid-up. The cafeteria allows no more than 3 charges.  If you have questions concerning lunch charges, contact the cafeteria directly.  (Cafeteria Manager   #619-4513) Thank you for your help!

Each student in the district is assigned an ID number, which also doubles as their lunch number. Please help your child memorize it.  This number will remain with them as long as they are a student within the SCUCISD.

You may deposit money into your child’s lunch account at any time. Check the district website for lunch menus and lunch account information. 
M 
Math

Our school will be using the Investigations and Pearson Envision Math Programs.  We will work on math skills during our calendar and math time each day.  We will be doing lots of group activities and hands-on type activities through the use of manipulatives.  The math program emphasizes conceptual understanding of mathematics, it explores a broad mathematics spectrum, not just basic arithmetic, and it is based on how children learn and what they are interested in as we prepare them for their future mathematical needs.
N 
Newsletters

I will send home a weekly newsletter each Friday, called “The Zebra Stampede”. The newsletter will be in your child’s take home folder and will contain many updates, activities, and themes for the week. It will also be attached to my website.
Nurse

Our nurse tends to the students’ medical needs throughout the day. For more serious injuries and sudden illnesses, she will take care of your child until you can be reached to pick them up from school.  She also administers all medications to students during school hours. If your child has any medical conditions or allergies that we need to be aware of, please contact her as soon as possible. Again, make sure your contact numbers are always up to date, in case of an emergency.
O 
Open Lines of Communication

Please let me know if you have ANY concerns or questions throughout the year.  I feel it is our job to work together as a team if we are to enhance your child’s education and make their first year a successful one.  I can be reached at 619-4500, or you can email me at kstamps@scuc.txed.net.  My conference time is 11:00-11:40.
P 
Parent Involvement

Your support of school activities makes your child feel important, and also sends the message that you value school. We are always happy to have your help for special activities in the classroom. 

Parties
We are allowed three “party” days this school year, and I will let you know when they are.  I will be asking for your help with these events, as I can always use extra pairs of hands and goodies. 

PE
If for any reason your child is unable to attend PE (Physical Education), send a note to the nurse ASAP. Please note this will also excuse your child from recess participation.  Children must wear tennis shoes on PE days!
Q 
Questions

Please contact me if you have any questions or concerns regarding your child’s education. 
Quick Good-byes help keep Dry Eyes
It is best to say good-bye quickly in either the cafeteria or the parent drop off line. Be assured that I will contact you if your child is having a problem that I cannot solve.
R 
Recess

Your child will have recess every day. Please see that they are dressed according to the weather. If for any reason your child is unable to attend recess/PE, please send a note.
Report Cards
We are on a nine week grading period, at which time your child will receive a report card.  I will meet with you near the end of the first nine weeks to discuss and review the report card.
Rotations 
Our Rotations will be from 11:00-11:55, each day.  Please refer to the rotations schedule to see where your child will go. Please make sure they wear tennis shoes on our PE days.
Rules 
Zebra Classroom Rules

(Rules are in rhyme to help the children remember them.)

1. Keep your hands to yourselves, not on people, walls, or shelves.

2. Be a good listener - that you must do.  Then we’ll be good listeners when we listen to you.

3. When you have something to say, raise your hand all of the way.

4. When you have a problem, please don’t pout.  Let’s stop and work it out.

Our rules display also encourages these other good behaviors:


*Think before acting


*Use kind words


*Be quick to forgive


*Share


*Encourage others

We also use the Magic 5 rule to help teach the students how to be good listeners.  Here are the expectations:

1. Eyes watching

2. Ears listening

3. Sitting Kindergarten Style (legs criss-crossed)

4. Hands in lap

5. Lips locked
Belonging to a school is belonging to a community.  As part of our Character Education program the children will be introduced to the following six pillars of Character Counts:
1. Trustworthiness

2. Respect

3. Responsibility

4. Fairness
5. Caring

6.  Citizenship
S 
SCHOOL RULES

The following common area expectations have three guiding thoughts. 
The Paschal Promise
I will be Trustworthy. 
I will be Responsible. 
I will be Respectful.
Universal Attention Signal:

• Give me 5, 4, 3, 2, 1, 0

• Students should raise hand and join in the chant decreasing volume as they get to   

  1 and silent at 0.

Before School:

• Sit in your line

• Whisper with your neighbors only

• Hands and feet to yourself

• No food or drinks except at cafeteria tables

Hallways:

• No talking (except in outside hallways)

• Hands and feet to yourself

• Walk in a line

Restroom:

• Go

• Flush

• Wash and Leave
Cafeteria:

• Talk quietly with neighbors

• Stay seated

• Clean up your area

• Keep your hands and feet to yourself
Playground:

• Stay away from all fences

• Use equipment correctly

• Play friendly with good sportsmanship

• Stay off of the trees

• Leave rocks and sticks on the ground

Assemblies:

• No talking during presentation     • Face forward

• Sit on your bottom                       • Hands and feet to yourself

After School:

• Be prepared to go when called

• Quietly walk directly to your dismissal location

• Stop and listen for announcements
Schedule

I will send home a copy of our daily schedule once our procedures are in place. It will also be posted to my website.
Snack Time
We will be having a morning snack. Please send a simple snack (no spoon items) with your child each day. Approved Snack List http://snacksafely.com/snacklist.pdf). No drinks please, we will drink plenty of water.
Student Belongings

Please label all of your child’s belongings with their name using a permanent marker.  This includes, but is not limited to:  coats, sweaters, backpacks, lunchboxes, and other large items.  If items are lost, please check the school’s lost and found.

T 
Toys
It is best to leave all toys and games at home. They can be distracting, and can get broken or lost. As the year progresses, the children will be encouraged to bring special things from home that are related to our letter and number of the week. 

Transportation and Transportation Tags
You should have filled out a form at registration on which you stated how your child would be going home each day.  I must go by whatever this form states.  If your intention is for your child to go home in any method other than what you originally put down on this form, you must notify the office to make a transportation change. Simply changing the tag on your child’s backpack does not indicate a change of transportation.  I must receive a transportation change from the office in order to allow your child to go home in any method other than what you put on the transportation form.  Unless there is an emergency, all transportation changes should be made by 12:00 p.m. the day of the change. Please do not send me an email or leave me a voicemail message to make a transportation change. Due to classroom instruction, I may not be able to view or listen to the message until after dismissal, and transportation change will not be made.

In addition, please leave this tag attached the entire year, as it is very helpful to identify where the children need to be.  If your child loses their tag, please let me know so that I can replace it for you.

U
Unique

Each child in our class is unique and wonderful.  In kindergarten, we learn about how we are all unique and special. It is important that we celebrate our differences and similarities.  
V 
Volunteers

Volunteers are welcomed and loved at both Paschal Elementary and in the Zebra Class!

If you would like to volunteer, please let me know when you are available so that I am able to plan ahead for your visit.  I will need regular volunteers to help with weekly copying and other miscellaneous projects (book making, stapling, sharpening pencils).  

In order to keep the children safe, all volunteers must submit a background check for processing. This can be done through the SCUCISD volunteer sign up on the district webpage.  

Please remember that if you are coming to school as a volunteer, you must sign in at the office and receive a visitor’s sticker. This also applies to your coming to eat lunch with your child.

There are times that volunteers can be useful in my classroom, as well as in other places on campus.  However, please understand that it takes time to establish routines and the overall classroom environment. Consequently, regular volunteers in our classroom can be discussed after the first nine weeks grading period.  This allows the children time to adjust to the school schedule and learn new routines without distraction. However, prior to that time, I can always use help with copying, cutting, tracing, and materials preparation. Let me know if you want to help.

Thank you in advance for all of the support you show Paschal Elementary and the Zebra Class!  

W 
Website

Please check the Paschal Elementary website and my classroom website regularly for the most up to date school and classroom information. The address is: http://www.scuc.txed.net/Campuses/Paschal/ and  www.scuc.txed.net/webpages/stamps. 
Wish List
Throughout the year, I may be asking for donations of extra items or supplies that we will need in class.  It is never required that you donate anything, but please know that whatever you can do to help out is greatly appreciated.
X 
Experience
We will have many wonderful experiences this year such as crafts and art projects, science experiences, playing learning games, and making class books.  They are all fun and eXciting.

Y 
Yearbook
You will have a chance to buy a school yearbook, which will be available in late spring. 
You!

You can help to make your child feel successful this year by doing some of the following:

*Reading a book to your child each day- it encourages them to become good readers.

*Discuss your child’s day at school - Ask questions like, “What are you getting better at?”, “What was the best part of your day?”, “What center did you go to today?”, and “What did you do in that center?”  These questions help your child reflect on their day.  Show enthusiasm as you ask them about what happened!  Remember that we do a whole lot of things everyday, so don’t accept “Nothing” as an answer!

Z 
Zzzzz’s
Remember that we all function better with a good night’s rest! Establish an early bedtime routine and stick to it.  This lets your child start the new day refreshed and ready to have a happy and successful experience. 
I am delighted to have your child in my class! It is my pleasure to work with them and make sure they start their school career on a positive note with a life full of successes!  I greatly appreciate your help and support throughout this year. 
Ms. Stamps
